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Remembrance Day
ceremonies commence
at 10:45 am on
Saturday, Nov. 11,
2023. Weather
permitting, the
branch will be
conducting an
outdoor ceremony at
the Doaktown Legion
Cenotaph. Inclement
weather plan to be
confirmed.

REMEMBRANCE DAY

REMEMBERING OUR
VETERANS
Canadian veterans have served throughout history
in a broad range of conflicts and situations –
from world wars to peacekeeping missions to crises
on the homefront. Canadian veterans are always
remembered whether they have passed, retired or
currently serving.

THE POPPY

The inspiration for
the Remembrance

poppy came to
Anna Guerin of
France by John

McCrae’s Poem “In
Flanders Field”. It
was adopted on

July 6, 1921.



A veteran is any former member of the Canadian Armed Forces who successfully
underwent basic training and was honourably discharged.

 With civil and military unrest happening around the globe and people struggling
to find their way in life, along with our veterans diminishing in number, never
before in our history has it been so important to educate the youth of today.

 Cemeteries in Europe are full of Canada's young men and women who made the
ultimate sacrifice and never returned home. These veterans have paved the way
for future generations to live the lives they choose to, and ask for nothing in
return, except to “not be forgotten.” As veterans of the Great War are virtually
non-existent, and World War II veterans fade away, this cannot be overstated. 

The world today is a drastically different place then the one these veterans grew
up in and went to foreign lands to defend. If they were here today, I believe they
would say, “WOW, we have lost our way.”  Yet at the same time marvel at the
thought that we are still a free and democratic society due in no small part to
their sacrifice. A growing number of young people, through no fault of their own,
are not aware of the significance of Remembrance Day or the horrors of the
Holocaust. The onus is on us as parents and educators to explain and keep their
cause and memory alive. 

It is equally as important to remember our modern-day veterans. Unlike their
fathers before them, fallen soldiers of recent conflicts are re-repatriated, allowing
families to lay them to rest, providing closure for families and loved ones.

Veterans of today, like veterans of the past, rarely, if ever, talk of their experiences.
They seek solace in the company of fellow vets, as they struggle, in a lot of cases,
to fit back into society. Soldiers do not have the luxury of selecting where they
serve - they serve at the discretion of the government.

       

WHAT IS A VETERAN?



When people think of veterans, many picture someone who served in World War
I, World War II or the Korean War, rightfully so. It is important that we never
forget this. As well, it is equally important to recognize the “modern day” veterans.
Veterans of Cyprus, Golan Heights, Afghanistan, Bosnia, Ukraine and the Middle
East to name a few that our Canadian Armed Forces members have taken part in. 

• More than 650,000 Canadians served in World War I, more than 66,000 gave
their lives to the cause.
 
• More than ONE MILLION Canadians served in World War II, over 45,400 lost their
lives and another 55,000 were wounded – a staggering number given our
population during this time was somewhere between 11 and 12 million
 
• More than 40,000 Canadians served during the Afghanistan War, 158 gave their
lives with numerous post war deaths from suicide.

• Some 40,000 Canadians served in the former Yugoslavia, 23 members lost their
lives. 

• Over the years, an additional 130 Canadians have died in course of peace support
operations overseas.

SO
“With the going down of the sun and in the morning

WE WILL REMEMBER THEM.”

T.K. Gilks
Capt. (CWO) Ret'd 

WHAT IS A VETERAN? CONT..





DOAKTOWN FITNESS CENTRE

GRAND OPENING

Doaktown Fitness Centre

Workout in
Doaktown
The grand opening of the Doaktown
Fitness Centre, held on Sept. 18, 2023,
was a huge success.  The Fitness
Centre has treadmills, elliptical
machines, weights, and weight
machines. You can purchase your
member ship at the gym (cash only) or
at the Village office (cash & e-transfer).

FOLLOW ON FACEBOOK

 DOAKTOWN FITNESS CENTRE



Doaktown Community Park &  
Village of Doaktown

Presents

Christm
as

in the
 Park

Join us on 
Tuesday, Nov. 28, 2023

5 - 7 pm
at the Doaktown Community Park

Enjoy writing letters to Santa, decorating cookies, music,
hot chocolate & apple cider.

Welcome to the first edition of the Doaktown Headwaters. The newsletter team – Jennifer O’Donnell-
Price, Joy Amos, Krista Lambert, and I, Michele Gilks, have been working diligently over the past several
months to create a monthly newsletter that is inclusive of our newly amalgamated community.
Our mandate is to provide an interesting newsletter at a reasonable cost to the village with equal
representation for all.
The name of the newsletter, the Doaktown Headwaters, was chosen by the committee, with input from
the public, and approved by Village Council.
A noun, headwaters is “a tributary stream of a river close to or forming part of its source.”
We will provide a stream of information from our source – the residents of Doaktown and surrounding
communities. As well, there is a nostalgic component to the name. Doaktown’s former newspaper was,
“the Miramichi Headwaters.”
The first full week of every month the newsletter will be delivered with the sale flyers. The deadline for
submissions is the 15th of the month. Due to the holidays, there will not be a January newsletter.
Your ideas, articles, area photos and comments are welcome at headwaters@doaktown.ca
Please enjoy our first edition.

Editor’s Notes



Village Photos
These beautiful photos were submitted by Stephen Pond on his recent visit.



Welcome to the new community news provider the Doaktown Headwaters.  It is in the infancy stage
but will grow with your feedback and input. I am very pleased with the effort put forth by the
committee which was tasked with producing this product. Their time, knowledge, and effort is
appreciated very much.
In the beginning, I was asked if I would submit something in regards to the activity in council. After
much thought, it seemed more appropriate to address one or two subjects each month. I decided to
go with what appears to be the “hot topic” of the month or something which is forefront in the
immediate future. For the initial issue, I will address public safety in our village along with the outcome
of several meetings with our RCMP Sergeant.  
This message to the community is intended to provide some information in regards to what appears to
be an increase in crime within the village of Doaktown. It is also a means of providing direction to the
public on the proper reporting procedures to ensure action can be taken.
There are two types of crime being reported to the municipality. Laws which are being broken in
regards to by-laws governed at the municipal level, which we as council are directly responsible for.
The other crimes which are being brought to our attention through social media, council, and law
enforcement deal primarily with the Police Act.
The RCMP is the agency the municipality pays to enforce the Police Act and crimes such as speeding,
break and enter, vandalism, ATVs on Route 8 and major crime. The first three have increased
significantly in the area.  Council has met to discuss these reported issues with the sergeant in charge
at the Blackville Detachment.
Several initiatives are being employed to mitigate these crimes. For instance, the village of Doaktown
has purchased and set up a sign entering the school zone at the east end of town to warn drivers of
their speed. In the summer, it was moved to the picnic site for drivers coming in from the west.
On the RCMP front, they are employing a more aggressive stance on speeding - bypassing warnings
for both excessive speed and ATVs on main roads, moving directly to fines and impounding ATVs.
RCMP are stepping up patrols during heightened times in which thefts and vandalism are being carried
out. We are also working together to provide the public education and the best means for reporting.

Mayor’s 
Corner



Call 9-1-1
Let the operator know what crime is being committed
Where it is being committed
Any details (licence plate, how many involved, etc.)
Your name
Your contact information
Meet with the responding officer when he arrives and give a statement

Social media (the RCMP do not monitor social media)
Village Office or Village Council (The RCMP does not accept second or third hand information.
We cannot make a statement on something we have not witnessed.)

a letter with a copy of the by-law goes to the citizen explaining which by-law has been broken
Possible action that can be taken will be included.

If the public wishes to report a crime of this nature, the following is the only effective way to
get action carried out:

Reporting that does not work:

Note: Reporting crime to the Village Office for information to inform the RCMP of general areas of
concern, but specific crimes will not be relayed to the RCMP.

The RCMP and Council will continue to work together in an attempt to reduce crime. The citizens are
encouraged to report to the RCMP and follow through on their complaints.
The citizens of the village have clearly been unhappy with the manner in which by-laws are dealt
with. Since the village was incorporated, there has been conflict between neighbours on laws that
govern our community: excessive noise, unsightly premises, building zones and many others. 

When violations are reported, the following administrative action will be taken:

The Greater Miramichi Region has proposed that a by-law enforcement company be contracted to
cover all communities within our region in 2024. The cost would be split according to requirements.
This will follow the same administrative procedure from the past but enforcement will then be turned
over to this potential service provider for action. Non-compliance will eventually end in court
proceedings.
We all hope that this service is not required; our hope is that we follow the by-laws in place and
make every effort to get along with our neighbours. By-laws can be changed in many circumstances.
We urge you to get engaged with council, have dialogue, present your ideas for consideration, be
respectful of others and their ideas. Let’s all work together to make this a safe and friendly
community.



Suzanne Major and Christian Cailliau moved to Doaktown in July 2022 after falling in love with
Norma Jean Dickison’s Victorian home. They were spellbound by the postcard village of Doaktown
with its arched bridge leaping over the Miramichi salmon river and its black and white churches
dotting Main Street. The couple soon discovered the priceless features of the village in the quality
of its slow-paced living and caring inhabitants. 
Suzanne Major is an anthropologist and early childhood educator. She received her Ph. D. in 2015,
with mention of excellence, in Anthropology of Early Childhood Education from the University of
Montreal, Quebec, Canada. She also has a master’s degree in Child Studies which she obtained in
2004 at Concordia University in Montreal. 
Suzanne worked 12 years as Director for the Early Childhood Studies Program of the University of
Montreal’s Faculty of Permanent Education. For 19 years, she has been a teacher in the program.
Suzanne retired from her full-time position to work as a consultant and full-time writer and
researcher in Early Childhood Education. She writes for the NAAEE (National American Association
for Environmental Education).
Prior to this, Suzanne worked 12 years as an early childhood educator, and before that, she was a
happy full-time mom for a few years! Nature walks, photography, painting, and gardening are some
of her interests.
Suzanne.major@umontreal.ca
Christian Cailliau was a primary school teacher in the seventies for 14 years. During those times he
specialized and worked with children with immigrant backgrounds who had to learn French for
successful integration. (Projet MALE, Government of Belgium, and University of Louvain). He also
worked as a master in adaptation of a taught language.
For 6 years, Christian worked as a teacher for the Communauté Francaise training students in
animation, hobbies, and entertainment.
He worked 12 years as a lecturer (teacher) in animation and communication at the Haute Ecole
HELha (University level). After that he obtained a master’s degree in Policy and Practices in Adult
Education from the University of Louvain-la-Neuve in Belgium.
Christian is now retired and works as a volunteer for different organizations. He currently teaches
French language for adults at the Doaktown library.
cailliauchristian53@gmail.com

Welcome to Doaktown

mailto:Suzanne.major@umontreal.ca
mailto:Cailliauchristian53@gmail.com


We are living in chilling and uncertain times, as we often need to block our news feeds
to bring ourselves back to our quiet reality, peaceful environment, colourful nature,
and thoughtful neighbours. 
So many in the world could use a bit of this magic right now! All WE have to do is go
for a walk, breath in the clean air, listen to the whispering woods and watch the river
flowing. Kids love to go walking with family members and friends, shuffling leaves on
the ground, picking up sticks and looking for deer. We propose this simple activity more
as a reminder to take the time to do it. Bring a basket and collect beautiful leaves,
wild rose hips, twigs, dried berries, feathers, and green moss. Make a mother earth
talisman with the children and bring a little magic to your house or your garden. 
Here is how to make one with your kids or grandkids. Take a few wild apples. Peel
them leaving part of the skin on top of the apples with their stem and leaves. Then with
a pencil, mark the areas where eyes, nose, mouth, and ears would be. Carve out those
areas of the apples with a plastic knife. Then dip the apples in one cup of water, a
third of a cup of lemon juice and one tablespoon of salt. Stick the apples on a
wooden spike and let dry for a few weeks. The apples will shrivel too look like old
human faces sometime called shrunken apple heads. Choose the nicest one. Make a
large cone with sturdy cardboard. With left over cotton or wool make some hair and
with autumn leaves glued together on the cone make a wide skirt and shirt with long
sleeves. Mount the shrunken apple head on top of the cone. Glue the end of the
sleeves to a walking stick made from a small branch. Make a crown with dried berries
and rose hips. Add a shawl made from left over material. There you have it: a mother
earth talisman to bring beauty, abundance, peace, and health to your home. A little
magic and a deep wish for all the homes on earth.

Learn a Rhyme, Make a Toy 
& Play Outside

Contributed by:
 Suzanne Major (Sue), PhD, Anthropology of Early Childhood Education
 Christian Cailliau, MA, Policy, and Practices in Adult Education



Merchandise Bingo
Catholic Church Center

714 Main St Doaktown

Christmas Prize Bingo - Saturday,
Nov. 25

7 pm
Using dabbers

Cost : $10 a book for 10 games

Canteen available and 50/50 Draw

Good Shephard Parish -
Our Lady of Annunciation 

Friday’s - 6:30 pm
Saturday’s - 4 pm

Miramichi Valley Church
Sunday’s -  10:30am
Wednesday’s - 7 pm

Anglican Parish 
St James the Greater, Ludlow &

St. Andrews, Doaktown
 

Sunday, Nov. 5 & 12, 2023
9 am – Ludlow

11 am – Doaktown
 

Sunday, Nov. 19 & 26, 2023
9 am – Doaktown
11 am –  Ludlow

Church  Services

Nov. 5 
Nov. 19
Dec. 3 - Communion & potluck
Dec. 27
Dec. 31

Nov. 12 - Communion & potluck
Nov. 26 
Dec. 10 
Dec. 24 - 7pm

Boiestown United & 
St. Thomas United  

November - December 2023

Boiestown, Sundays - 11 am

Doaktown, Sundays - 11 am

Lest We Forget





Yesterday I saw a guy spill all

his Scrabble letters on the road.

I asked him, “What’s the word on
the street?”

FUNFUNFUN
CORNERCORNERCORNER

CNBA Student Art
Painted by Sarina Votour

for her principal



Central New Brunswick Academy
Saturday, Nov. 18, 2023

Location: Gymnasium
9 AM – 2 PM

ADMISSION: $2
TABLE RENTALS AVAILABLE @ $10 EACH

FOR FURTHER INFORMATION, CALL 365-2090

PROCEEDS FROM ADMISSION & TABLE RENTALS
TO CNBA CLASS OF 2024

Christmas Market

School News

 Remembrance Day is
commemorated each year on the
11th hour of the 11th day of the 11th
month — the moment in 1918 when

the guns fell silent at the end of the
First World War.

Garbage & Recycling Schedule

Nov. 6 - Recycling
Nov. 13 - Garbage
Nov. 20 - Recycling
Nov. 27 - Garbage
Dec. 4 - Recycling
Dec. 11 - Garbage

Please note that garbage will not be picked
up in a blue bin or a painted blue bin

Doaktown Elementary
New AED
Doaktown Elementary School is proud to share
that we now have an AED (Automated External
Defibrillator) on site in our breezeway area. This
has been made possible through the Heart and
Stroke Foundation of New Brunswick's Restart a
Heart-Restart a Life initiative in partnership with
the New Brunswick Emergency Medical Services
(NBEMS). The goal is to help improve the survival
rate of sudden cardiac arrest in New Brunswick.  
Approximately 1000 New Brunswickers die of
sudden cardiac arrest each year. Currently the
odds of survival for an out-of-hospital cardiac
arrest are only 5%. Defibrillation when used with
CPR can improve cardiac arrest survival rates up
to 70% if delivered in the first few minutes. 

Central New Brunswick Academy

Breakfast FundraiserSaturday, Nov. 25, 2023
8 - 11 am

Cost: by Donation
Orange Hall, Carroll’s Crossing

(Top of Stewarts Hill)

There will be pancakes, scrambled eggs,
bacon, sausages, baked beans, toast, juice

tea and coffee.

All proceeds will go to the breakfast
programs at UMES, CNBA and DES

Hosted by The Anglican Parish of Ludlow
and Blissfield





Developing a team of staff and volunteers capable of working efficiently together
Screening clients and providing services to qualified recipients
Ensuring that food supplies are readily available for regular distribution
Providing a clean and safe work environment for staff, and premises that are appealing to clients and
the general public
Carrying out all banking requirements including the payment of bills and the collection of monthly
rentals
Making sure that any maintenance problems are addressed in a timely manner
Addressing issues and opportunities relating to the successful operation of Self Help
Acting as a spokesperson for the Self Help, and engaging with the community and supporters for the
benefit of the Self Help and its clients
Attending District meetings

JOB VACANCY
MANAGER – CENTRAL NB SELF HELP

Job Overview: The manager is responsible for overseeing day to day activities at the Self Help Center,
including fundraising, the management of food bank donations, and developing good working relationships
with volunteers, fellow employees, clients and community partners.

General Responsibilities:

Qualifications:
·Must be bondable and able to provide a clean police record check
·Must have a valid driver’s license and personal transportation
·Must have experience in team management and motivation
·Must be highly organized
·Previous experience in retail, grocery stores, or in another Self Help facility would be considered an asset
but not a requirement

Salary: Negotiable. Note: The successful applicant will be required to work only one week out of every
four. Following that probationary period, he/she will be expected to work a 32 hour week, year round with
2 weeks constituting annual vacation leave.

Deadline for Applications: Friday, Nov. 17, 2023

Applications containing a cover letter, a personal resume and three references are to be forwarded to
Central NB Self Help at 7 Miramichi St, Doaktown, NB E9C 1C9 or emailed to centralnbselfhelp@yahoo.ca.
For further information, please call Self Help at (506) 365-4374

mailto:centralnbselfhelp@yahoo.ca


MEMORIALS

In loving memory of
Elizabeth (Betty)

Morehouse
 

Every day in some small way
Memories of you come our way.
Though absent, you are always

near.
Still missed, loved and always

dear.

In memory of our father,
James Amos and our
brother, Derall Amos. 

Always in our thoughts. 
Forever in our hearts. 

Lovingly remembered by
your family.



Advertisments

AD SIZE

1/8 Page
1/4 Page
1/2 Page
Full Page

PRICE

$20.00
$30.00
$40.00
$50.00

Remembrance day used to be known as
Armistice Day.

An Armistice was signed to end the war. This is
when both sides agree to stop fighting.

However, after World War II, it changed to
Remembrance Day.

CORE Computing Inc      Computer Sales and Service       

340 Main Street, Doaktown, NB E9C 1E3
Phone: (506) 474-3339
Email: info@corecomputing.ca 

Claude Petitpas
www.corecomputing.ca

Big Box Store Prices with Home Town Service 

Deadline for December Newsletter issue will be
Nov. 15, 2023.

Due to Holidays please note that there will be no
Jan. 2024 Issue.

Subscriptions to the
Doaktown Headwaters are
$40/yr. You get a coloured
copy mailed to your home.
Subscriptions can be paid in
cash or e-transfer to
headwaters@doaktown.ca

Ads can be purchased by cash or e-
transfer.  Questions and e-transfers can be
forwarded to headwaters@doaktown.ca

Subsc
ri

pt
io

ns are a great gift idea





We would like you to tell us who you feel went above and beyond in our community by
volunteering for good causes. Who excelled at making our community a better place by giving
their time? Who do you believe is our communities’ volunteer of the year for 2022?
Please e-mail your nominations along with the reason(s) the person you are nominating
deserves to be Volunteer of the Year for 2022!

E-mail: karen.petitpas@doaktown.ca
Attention: Karen Petitpas

Or drop off your nominations to:
 The Village Office, 8 Miramichi Street, Doaktown, NB 

By 5 p.m. on  Nov. 22, 2023.

The chosen Volunteer of the Year 2022 will have their name placed on the plaque in the
Village Office. They will also have a donation sent to a charity or group of their choice in their
honour.

2022 Stan Donovan
Volunteer of the Year Award

We want to hear from you!



(506) 365-0033

Robert Gilks
Fire Department, EMO

robert.gilks@doaktown.ca
(506) 365-0170

Beresford Price
Water and Waste Water
Services, Animal Control,
Doaktown Community Library

beresford.price@doaktown.ca
(506) 259-3636

Paige Storey
Policing, Economic
Development/Grants, garbage
and recycling, Doaktown
Community Gym(DES)

paige.storey@doaktown.ca 
(506) 625-1575

Jeffrey Porter
Planning Enforcement, Prospect
Place Arena

jeffrey.porter@doaktown.ca 

Councillors

Oversees all Village concerns.

mayor.artodonnell@doaktown.ca
506-261-3298

Mayor
Arthur O’Donnell

Transportation, Economic
development/grants, Tourism,
Doaktown Community Park &
picnic site

deputymayor.doreenparker@doaktown.ca

506-365-0392

Deputy Mayor

Doreen Parker

WWW.DOAKTOWN.CA

VILLAGE OF DOAKTOWN 

INFO@DOAKTOWN.CA

8 MIRAMICHI  STREET
DOAKTOWN,  NB E9C 1C8

(506)365-7970

(506)365-0179

Karen Petitpas
Acting Village Clerk/Treasurer
karen.petitas@doaktown.ca
(506)365-7970 Ext. 102

Krista Lambert 
Acting Assistant Clerk
krista.lambert@doaktown.ca
(506)365-7970 Ext 103

Joy Amos
Office Assistant
office@doaktown.ca
(506)365-7970

Shawn Brown 
Public Works supervisor
shawn.brown@doaktown.ca
(506)365-0138

Doug Munn 
Public Works Assistant
doug.munn@doaktown.ca
(506)365-0685

Mark Betts 
Arena Manager
mark.betts@doaktown.ca
(506)365-7945 arena
365-0411 cell

Peter Arbeau 
Animal Control-Old Village limits until
January 2024
arbeaupeter10@gmail.com
(506)365-0601

Tim Lambert
Fire Chief
dfdchief@doaktown.ca

Staff
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